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April 29, 2025 
 
Representative Rebecca Himschoot 
Rep.Rebecca.Himschoot@akleg.gov  
State Capitol Building 
Juneau, AK 99810 
 
Re: Support for House Bill 191 
 
Dear Representative Himschoot: 
 
The Prince William Sound Regional Citizens’ Advisory Council (PWSRCAC) is a 
federally mandated, independent nonprofit corporation whose mission is to 
promote the environmentally safe operation of the Valdez Marine Terminal and 
associated tankers. Our work is guided by the Oil Pollution Act of 1990, and our 
contract with Alyeska Pipeline Service Company. PWSRCAC's 19 member 
organizations are communities in the region affected by the 1989 Exxon Valdez oil 
spill, as well as commercial fishing, aquaculture, Alaska Native, recreation, tourism, 
and environmental groups. 
 
We are writing to express our support for House Bill 191. The PWSRCAC appreciates 
your continued interest in prevention, early detection, and rapid response to 
invasive species in Alaska. As you know, invasive species have the potential to cause 
significant adverse impacts to the environment, the economy, and the lifestyle and 
culture of all Alaskans.  
 
HB 191 will establish an invasive species council comprised of a diverse and modest 
number of members to serve in an advisory role for invasive species management 
across agencies and jurisdictional boundaries. We appreciate that the bill addresses 
both prevention and response, requires the preparation of a 5-year strategic plan, 
and establishes an invasive species response fund. We note that previous efforts to 
establish an Alaska invasive species council received strong bipartisan support. 
 
PWSRCAC has over a 25-year history of working to prevent the introduction of 
invasive species into the marine environment in the Exxon Valdez oil spill region, 
which includes Prince William Sound, lower Cook Inlet, and the Kodiak archipelago. 
Our primary concern is the introduction of invasive species from ballast water and 
biofouling as a result of Trans-Alaska Pipeline System tanker operations. We have 
been successful, along with partners in Alaska, in addressing this issue by funding 
research projects to sample the ballast water of tankers, engaging in various 
working groups, and supporting changes in Federal regulations such as the Vessel 
Incidental Discharge Act (VIDA). In addition, PWSRCAC maintains an active early 
detection monitoring program for marine invasive species, including European 
green crab, in the communities of Valdez, Cordova, and Kodiak.  
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Thank you again for sponsoring House Bill 191. Please contact us if you have any questions or if 
there is anything further we can do to assist. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Donna Schantz 
Executive Director 
 







May 5, 2025 
 
Representative Himschoot 
Alaska State House 
120 4th Street 
Juneau, Alaska 99801 
 
Re: Support of House Bill 191 – Alaska Invasive Species Council 
 
Dear Rep. Himschoot, 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on HB 191, the establishment of an Invasive Species Council. 
My name is Katherine Schake, and I am the Manager of the Kachemak Bay National Estuarine Research 
Reserve based in Homer, which is a partnership between the University of Alaska Anchorage (UAA), 
Alaska Center for Conservation Science (ACCS), and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration (NOAA). The Research Reserve has maintained a marine invasive species community 
monitoring program for two decades, focused on invasive European green crab and invasive tunicates, 
and maintains the Alaska Aquatic Invasive Species Clearinghouse – a statewide database and mapping 
application for freshwater and marine invasive species data. Previously I worked for the Homer Soil and 
Water Conservation District as the Coordinator for the Kenai Peninsula Cooperative Invasive Species 
Management Area, and I have been an active member of the Alaska Invasive Species Partnership (AKISP) 
for seven years. 

I am in support of establishing an Invasive Species Council because it is what Alaskans need to catalyze 
response to the most harmful invasive species, increase biosecurity, and protect our fisheries, wildlife, 
agriculture, and economic livelihoods. Especially with the European green crab arriving in Southeast AK, 
and invasive mussels at our doorstep, now is a critical moment to establish this council. 

I am honored to be a member of the AKISP – it is a well-informed, collaborative network of professionals 
and volunteers, agencies, nonprofits and tribal entities who actively engage in monthly meetings, sharing 
resources, and adapt management practices based on lessons learned statewide. We have a statewide 
strategic plan, and very active committees focused on management of the most harmful species (e.g., 
Elodea, Northern Pike, European green crab, zebra & quagga mussels). The Kachemak Bay Research 
Reserve co-hosted a rapid response workshop for invasive European green crab las summer and worked 
closely with ADF&G to publish statewide community monitoring protocols to standardize data collection 
and methodologies. The Research Reserve and ACCS host dependable statewide data portals for 
researchers, managers, and decision-makers. 

This partnership of professionals works with limited funding and impressive collaboration across the vast 
landscape and waterways of Alaska. However, we face increasingly detrimental threats from invasive 
species, and much will be lost if we do not elevate these issues. We are thankful for your work as 
legislators to consider how to improve statewide cohesiveness and strategically leverage resources while 
bringing together stakeholders through the establishment of an Invasive Species Council. This top-down 
approach at the commissioner-level is critical for informing and advising on priorities, rapid response 



capabilities and management, and establishing a funding mechanism because invasive species 
populations will continue to put pressure on our natural resources and economies. 

Higher-level, cross-agency coordination by state department commissioners with professional and 
community experts at the table is the ultimate purpose of the council. Those of us who work in this field 
are here to help as a resource and appreciate your public service. 

 
Sincerely, 

 

Katherine Schake 
 

Homer, AK 99603 





Cook Inlet Aquaculture Association, 40610 Kalifornsky Beach Road, Kenai AK 99611   
 

 
 

 
We provide and protect the salmon resource of the Kenai Peninsula and Cook Inlet so there will be enough for all. 
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are not faced with the multi-million dollar response the State of Washington has invested in their 
crab issue. 
 
Another example of why we need a Council is Elodea—the first invasive submerged aquatic weed 
discovered in Alaska waters. Elodea is a typical harmful invasive species because left unchecked, it 
will establish itself and dominate habitats, choking out native vegetation and fish, such as salmon. In 
recent years, some Elodea infestations have been eradicated around the state. But significant 
infestations have faced response delays and cost increases caused by permitting issues and lack of 
financial resources, especially at the State agency level.  
 
Research by UAA’s Institute of Social and Economic Research shows what is at stake for Alaska 
salmon if we are unsuccessful in slowing Elodea’s spread. The odds for Alaska salmon in elodea-
infested habitats to not exist beyond 20 years from now are 4 to 1. That is an 80% probability of 
extirpation. It was estimated that elodea could potentially cost the commercial sockeye salmon 
fishing industry $159 million per year in damages should it go unmanaged. Alaska needs a Council, as 
would be established by HB191, to ensure permitting, planning, coordination, and resources are 
available to address existing and emerging threats such as elodea.  
 
Thank you for sponsoring HB191.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Dean Day 
Executive Director 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 




